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Attention: Richard Swenson, Chairman

Dear Chairman Swenson:

	I have reviewed the latest submittal of the referenced project as provided by GAF Engineering dated January 18, 2022 and have the following comments:

Plans:
Sheet 4 of 11
1. The westerly driveway width is only 20 feet wide and the response in the GAF letter suggests that Section 932.3 applies.  The issue is not the return radius at Main Street but the width of the approach to the driving lane which is 24 feet wide.  Curb radii are sharp and vehicles approaching the entrance while others are leaving will find it difficult to navigate in that area.  This is compounded by the parking spaces that are directly opposite the opening.  A 24-foot wide access should be required and the radii at the inside of the islands on each side should be made larger.
2. The adjustment to the utility pole guy wire location should be cleared with the utility company before construction begins.  The guy is located so that it counters the pull from the overhead wires going across Main Street.  Changing the angle of the guy could jeopardize safety of the pole. 
Sheet 6 of 11
1. The comment regarding the dumpster location is not completely satisfactory with respect to access and how the containers will be emptied.  The angle of approach for the outside dumpsters is not easy for the vehicle that will be loading and unloading each unit.  No response was indicated for the concrete slab to be of H-20 design if vehicles are to enter that area.  Maneuvering a large trash vehicle in that area will be difficult.
Lighting Plan
1. A lighting analysis plan was received and prepared by RAB and dated 1/7/22.  The plan shows that there is no significant spillover of light to abutting properties.  However, there are no details on the two utility poles that will be installed for height or the type of lighting unit to be included.  The details should be included on the plan set.  
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2. Lighting units should be shrouded to prevent glare to abutting properties or to on-coming traffic on Main Street.
Stormwater
1. The stormwater plan is acceptable but is subject to several conditions as recommended in my letter to the Planning Board dated January 10, 2022.  They are incorporated here.
a. The soil tests show that there is a variation on the soil materials on the site.  Prior to constructing any of the infiltration systems shown on the plan additional exploratory testing should be done to determine if unsuitable soil is present and to what extent.  
b. Unsuitable soil should be removed and should be replaced with permeable materials compatible with the medium to coarse sand found in test holes 2 and 3.  In all cases the stone under chambers should be in contact with the latter materials or the replacement material as necessary. 
c. A minimum distance of 2 feet should be maintained between the bottom of stone and the high-water elevation.
Construction Recommendations
1. Inspections for site construction shall be requested from the applicant or the applicant’s designee at least 48 hours in advance.  No work shall be covered unless the inspection has been requested and the work approved. 
2. The base gravel shown in the cross section for the road on Sheet 9 of the plan set shall be fine graded to a depth of 8 inches below finish surface grade prior to the placement of dense graded material shown in the cross section.
3. Any damage to public ways sustained by construction of the project shall be repaired at the applicant’s expense to the satisfaction of the Director of Municipal Maintenance.
4. The project and the related work are located in an area covered by the Wetlands Act and the Wareham Wetlands By-Law and as such are subject to a filing with the Wareham Conservation Commission.  Any requirements of the Conservation Commission that are in conflict with the submitted plans will require a further review of the Planning Board.

This concludes my review of the submitted revised plan set which includes other updated information as requested in my letter to the Board dated January 10, 2022.  Please feel free to contact me if you have any questions.

Very truly yours,
Charles L. Rowley
Charles L. Rowley, PE, PLS

cc. Board Members
      Ken Buckland,Town Planner
      Aaron Shaheen, Ass’t Planner
      David Pichette, Conservation Agent
      William Madden, PE, GAF Engineering
      Jim Munise, BOS Liaison
